
CITY COUNCIL BUSINESS MEETING AGENDA 

1705 MAIN STREET, DAPHNE, AL 

 NOVEMBER 7, 2011 

BUSINESS MEETING 

6:30 P.M.                                                                           

 
 1.  CALL TO ORDER 

 2.  ROLL CALL/INVOCATION / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE       

 

3.  APPROVE MINUTES:     Council meeting minutes / October 17, 2011   

                                                   Special Called Council meeting minutes / October 26, 2011  /  No Quorum / NO ACTION 

     

PRESENTATION/ PROCLAMATION :  America Recycles Day / November 15, 2011 / Daphne Recycle Program 

                                          

PRESENTATION:    Bookmark Contest Winners / Daphne Public Library 

 

PRESENTATION:   Baldwin County Training School Heritage Fest 91 Foundation / Gartrell Agee 

 

PUBLIC HEARING:     Annexation:  Audubon Holding, LLC 

         Property Located: Southeast of the intersection of County Road 64 and Pollard Road 

     Present Zoning: RMF-6, Multiple Family District in Baldwin County District 15 

  Requested Zoning: R-4, High Density Multi-Family Residential District 

  Recommendation:       Unanimous Favorable 

 

HEARING:    Right-of-Way Ordinance Violation Ordinance 2004-23 / Richard Johnson, Public Works Director  

 

SET DATE:  Closing date for accepting resume’s for the District #1 Council Seat vacancy 

 

SET DATE:  Interviews for the District #1 Council Seat vacancy  

                                                       

4. REPORT STANDING COMMITTEES: 
    A.  FINANCE COMMITTEE / Boulware  

    B.  BUILDINGS & PROPERTY COMMITTEE -  Lake        

          Review minutes / October 3
rd

  

            

 C.  PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE –   Boulware       

          Review minutes / October 12
th
     

 

    D.  CODE ENFORCEMENT/ORDINANCE COMMITTEE  -  Boulware  

    E.  PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE / SOLID WASTE AUTHORITY  -  Lake 

          Nomination:  Environmental Advisory Board:  Fred Nation 

          Nomination:  Environmental Advisory Board:  Carl A. Pinyerd, III 

 

5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMISSIONS:  

    A.  Board of Zoning Adjustments – Jones  

          Review minutes / October 6
th
  

 

    B.  Downtown Redevelopment Authority – Barnette        

    C.  Industrial Development Board – Yelding        

          Appoint a replacement council liaison   

 

    D.  Library Board – Lake      
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E.  Planning Commission – Barnette  
           Review minutes / September 22

nd
  

           Set a Public Hearing date for December 19, 2011 to consider the following 

           Annexation:             Well Road Right-of-Way 

           Location:                  Approximately 1,324 linear feet of an unimproved portion of the right-of-way of Well Road 

                                             and the northeast portion of the Gipson Tract 

         Recommendation:    Unanimous Favorable 

 

   F.  Recreation Board – Reese      

    G.  Utility Board - Scott   

           Review minutes / August 31
st             

              
  Review minutes / September 21

st
  

           Review minutes / September 28
th
     

           MOTION:  Appoint Mayor Yelding to the Utility Board for the remainder of the previous Mayor’s term 

 
6.  REPORTS OF OFFICERS: 

     A.  Mayor’s Report  
           a.) MOTION:  Authorize the Mayor to enter into a cooperative maintenance agreement the Alabama   

                                     Department of Transportation for maintenance of the Right-of-Way of State Route 181 

 

           b.) MOTION:  Authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with Daphne Utilities for a portable bathroom  

                                      trailer at Bay Front Park 

 

B. City Attorney’s Report  

C. Department Head Comments    

 

7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:    

 

8. RESOLUTIONS & ORDINANCES: 

 

      RESOLUTIONS: 

 

NO RESOLUTIONS 

 

 

          ORDINANCES: 

 

      2
ND

 
 
READ 

a.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 1, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-70 

 

b.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 2, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-71 

 

c.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 3, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-72 

 

d.)   Revision to Zoning Map. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .Ordinance 2011-73 

 

e.)  Appropriation of Funds: Feasibility Study: Transfer Station –  

       Garbage. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-75 

 

f.)   Appropriation of Funds: Justice Center Roof Repairs. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-76 
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g.)   Appropriation of Funds: PW Crew Cab Trucks. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-77 

 

h.)   Appropriation of Funds: Fuel Management System. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-78 

 

 

       1
ST

 READ 

 

i.)   Annexation:  Audubon Park Apartments, Phase One. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-79 

 

j.)   Rescinding Hiring Freeze Enacted December 20, 2010. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-80 

 

k.)  Adopting the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-81 

 

9. COUNCIL COMMENTS                   

10.  ADJOURN 
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CITY OF DAPHNE 

CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

 

CITY COUNCIL:                                         CALL  VOTES   

                                  

COUNCILMAN YELDING     PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCILWOMAN BARNETTE    PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCILMAN LAKE   PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCILMAN REESE   PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCILMAN SCOTT   PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCIMAN BOULWARE     PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

COUNCILMAN PALUMBO   PRESENT       ABSENT         

    

MAYOR 

 

MAYOR SMALL    PRESENT       ABSENT            

 

CITY CLERK: 

 

DAVID L. COHEN                 PRESENT___    ABSENT___ 

 

CITY ATTORNEY: 
 

CITY ATTORNEY JAY ROSS  PRESENT       ABSENT    

 

 

MINUTE NOTES: 
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      CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

MINUTES 

 

NOTES: 

 

                                                                    

                                                                    

                                                                    

                                                                    

                                                                    

                                                                   

 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
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OCTOBER 17, 2011 

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING                                   

1705 MAIN STREET 

DAPHNE, AL 

6:30 P.M. 

 

1.   CALL TO ORDER 

Council President Barnette called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. 

 

2.    ROLL CALL/INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Invocation was given Councilman Lake. 

 

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT: Bailey Yelding; Cathy Barnette; John Lake; Kelly Reese; Ron 

Scott; Derek Boulware; August Palumbo. 

 

Also present: David Cohen, City Clerk; Rebecca Hayes, Assistant City Clerk; Buzz Jordan, Attorney; 

Erick Bussey, Attorney; James White, Fire Chief; David Carpenter, Police Chief; Adrienne Jones, 

Planning Director; Vickie Hinman, Human Resources Director; Tonja Young, Library Director; Richard 

Johnson, Publics Works Director; Margaret Thigpen, Civic Center Director; David McKelroy, Recreation 

Director; Christine Ciancetta, Deputy Finance Director; Suzanne Henson, Senior Accountant; Jane Ellis, 

Mayors Assistant; Ashley Campbell, Environmental Programs Manager; Officer Bill Menefee, Police 

Department; John Williams, Civic Center; Officer Kevin Willingham, Police Department; Scott 

Hutchinson, City Engineer; Joe Lemoine, Planning Commission; Dorothy Morrison, Beautification 

Committee; Victoria Phelps, Planning Commission; Bob Segalla, Utility Board; Willie Robison, BZA; 

Doug Dugat, Recreation Board; Al Guarisco, Village Point Foundation; Bradley Byrne, ES Chamber of 

Commerce. 

 

Absent:  Mayor Small; Kim Briley, Finance Director; Richard Merchant, Building Official; Jay Ross, City 

Attorney. 

 

 

 

3.  APPROVE MINUTES 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Boulware to adopt the October 10, 2011 Special Called Council 

meeting minutes.  Seconded by Councilman Scott.  

 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR              NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Boulware to adopt the October 10, 2011 Council Work Session 

minutes with the amendment to add Suzanne Henson to those present.  Seconded by Councilman 

Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 
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PRESENTATION:  Bradley Byrne / Eastern Shore Chamber of Commerce Economic Development  

                                    Summit / November 16, 2011 

 

Mr. Byrne invited council to the Economic Development Summit being held November 16, 2011 from 

8:30 a.m.-11:30 a.m.  

 

PRESENTATON:  Mercy Medical / TEFRA Hearing / Richard Lacey 

 

Mr. Lacey explained that the resolution was to authorizing the holding of public hearings according to 

the IRS code. 

 

Councilman Scott requested that what TEFRA stands for be mentioned in the resolution. 

 

 

NOMINATIONS TO FILL MAYOR POSITION: 

Four (4) votes are required to become Mayor. 

 

Councilman Reese nominated Councilman Boulware for the position of Mayor. 

Councilman Palumbo nominated Councilman Lake for the position of Mayor. 

 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE FOR COUNCILMAN BOULWARE: 

 

Yelding  Nay   Boulware  Abstain 

Lake   Nay   Palumbo  Abstain 

Reese  Aye   Barnette  Nay 

Scott   Abstain 

 

                     AYE    Reese   NAY    Yelding, Lake, Barnette   

 

             ABSTAIN    Scott, Boulware, Palumbo  MOTION FAILED 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE FOR COUNCILMAN LAKE: 

 

Yelding  Aye    Boulware  Nay 

Lake   Abstain   Palumbo  Aye 

Reese  Nay    Barnette  Aye 

Scott   Abstain 

 

                  AYE    Yelding, Palumbo, Barnette  NAY    Reese, Boulware  

 

                      ABSTAIN    Lake, Scott  MOTION FAILED 
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Councilman Scott nominated Councilman Yelding for the position of Mayor. 

Council President Barnette nominated Councilman Palumbo for the position of Mayor. 

 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE FOR COUNCILMAN YELDING:  

 

Yelding  Abstain    Boulware  Abstain 

Lake   Aye     Palumbo  Aye 

Reese  Abstain    Barnette  Aye 

Scott   Aye 

 

         AYE    Lake, Scott, Palumbo, Barnette      NAY    NONE OPPOSED   

 

           ABSTAIN    Yelding, Reese, Boulware                            MOTION CARRIED 

 

Councilman Yelding received the four (4) votes required to become  Mayor. 
 

 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS: 

 
1.)  Rezone:                      Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity 

       Location:                   On the East side of AL Hwy 181, South of Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Rd. 

                                           Lot, 1, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two, Part C  

       Present Zoning:         R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential and R-2, Medium Density Single   

                                            Family Residential 

       Requested Zoning:     R-3, High Density Single Family Residential  

       Recommendation:      Unanimous Favorable           /           Ordinance 2011-70 

 

Mrs. Adrienne Jones gave the presentation. 

 

Council President Barnette opened the Public Hearing at 6:44 p.m. 

 

No one spoke for or against the proposed rezoning. 

 

Council President Barnette closed the Public Hearing at 6:45 p.m. 
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 2)  Rezone:                       Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity 

      Location:                     On the East side of AL Hwy 181, South of Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Rd. 

                                            Lot, 2, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two, Part C  

      Present Zoning:           R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential  

      Requested Zoning:      R-2, Medium Density Single Family Residential  

      Recommendation:       Unanimous Favorable          /           Ordinance 2011-71 
 

Mrs. Adrienne Jones gave the presentation. 

 

Council President Barnette opened the Public Hearing at 6:46 p.m. 

 

No one spoke for or against the proposed rezoning. 

 

Council President Barnette closed the Public Hearing at 6:47 p.m. 

 

 

3.)  Rezone:      Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity 

      Location:                   On the East side of AL Hwy 181, South of Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Rd. 

                                          Lot, 3, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two, Part C  

      Present Zoning:        R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential  

      Requested Zoning:   R-4, High Density Single Family Residential  

      Recommendation:    Unanimous Favorable         /              Ordinance 2011-72 
 

Mrs. Adrienne Jones gave the presentation. 

 

Council President Barnette opened the Public Hearing at 6:47 p.m. 

 

No one spoke for or against the proposed rezoning. 

 

Council President Barnette closed the Public Hearing at 6:48 p.m. 

 

 

4.)  Amend Land Use 

      & Development Ordinance  Revision to Zoning Map 

      Recommendation:                Unanimous Favorable        /       Ordinance 2011-73 

  

Mrs. Adrienne Jones gave the presentation. 

 

Council President Barnette opened the Public Hearing at 6:50 p.m. 

 

No one spoke for or against the proposed amendment to the Land Use and Development Ordinance revising 

the zoning map. 

 

Council President Barnette closed the Public Hearing at 6:50 p.m. 
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4. REPORT OF STANDING COMMITTEES: 
   A.  FINANCE COMMITTEE – Boulware 

The minutes for the October 10
th

 meeting are in the packet.   

 

MOTIONS: 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Boulware to approve the City Prosecutor contract for FY 2012, for  

$30,000 annually to be paid upon receipt of a monthly itemized statement with an additional sum 

of $100/ hour for appeals, not to exceed $10,000, upon receipt of a monthly itemized statement, for 

representation of the City of Daphne and to authorize the Mayor to enter into this agreement.  

Seconded by Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 
 

MOTION BY Councilman Boulware to approve any remaining previously encumbered monies in 

the Lodging Tax Fund for the following projects: Building Foundation - $29,354, Scardamalia 

Pavilion – $33,819 (subfloor/insulation)  restrooms - $57,317 be utilized for other building repairs 

needed for the Scardamalia Pavilion after initial state projects have been completed.  Seconded by 

Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED           MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTIONBY Councilman Boulware to recommend that Council reject Bid: 2011-CC-

PW/Extended Cab-4Door Truck Bid and purchase off state bid list.  Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR           NAY   NONE OPPOSED           MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Boulware to accept the Treasurers Report as of September 30, 2011, in 

the amount of $18,502,352.25.  Seconded by Mr. Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED          MOTION CARRIED 

 

Sales and Use Taxes: August 31, 2011 

 

Sales and Use Tax Collected for August 2011   -   $888,625 

Sales and Use Tax Budgeted for August 2011   -   $781,228             

Over Budget (for August)                                    -   $107,397 

 

YTD Budget Collections Variance – Over Budget - $935,090  

 

Lodging Tax Collections, August 2011  

 

The Lodging Tax Collections report shows $52,820.33 collected for August, 2011. 
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The next meeting will be November 14

th
 at 4:00 p.m. in the Executive Conference room. 

 

B. BUILDINGS AND PROPERTY COMMITTEE – Lake 

No report. 

 

C. PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE – Boulware 
No report. 

 

D. CODE ENFORCEMENT/ORDINANCE COMMITTEE –  Boulware 

No report. 

 

E. PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE/SOLID WASTE AUTHORITY – Yelding 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Yelding to appoint Dr. Bret Webb to the Environmental Advisory 

Board.  Seconded by Councilman Palumbo. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

Councilman Yelding asked Councilman Boulware to submit a resume for Mr. Fred Nation for the 

Environmental Advisory Board. 

 

 

5.   REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMISSIONS: 

A. Board of Zoning Adjustments – Mrs. Jones 

The next meeting will be November 4
th

 with two (2) petitions for variances.  The minutes for the 

August meeting are in the packet. 

 

B. Downtown Redevelopment Authority – Barnette 

The Focus Group meeting for Olde Towne Daphne is October 26
th

 at Vino e Bira. 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Yelding to appoint Dayna Oldham to the Downtown Redevelopment 

Authority.  Seconded by Councilman Palumbo. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

 

C. Industrial Development Board – Yelding 

The next meeting will be Monday at 6:00 p.m. 

 

D. Library Board – Lake 

The next meeting will be November 3
rd

 at 4:00 p.m. at the Library. 
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E. Planning Commission – Jones 

The Site Review meeting is next Wednesday, and the Planning Commission meeting is on Thursday, 

October 27
th

. 

 

F. Recreation Board - Reese 

No report. 

 

G. Utility Board – Scott 

The next meeting will be Wednesday at 5:00 p.m. in the council chambers. 

 

 

6.  REPORTS OF THE OFFICERS: 

    A.  Mayor’s Report 

         1.)  To approve the request from the Eastern Shore Chamber of Commerce for the 2012  

              Jubilee Festival 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Lake to approve the request from the Eastern Shore Chamber of 

Commerce for the 2012 Jubilee Festival as follows:   

 

1. Permission t block Main Street from Magnolia Avenue South to Dryer Avenue.  The    

closing of this area would still allow access by area residents and church visitors. 

2. Permission to use Centennial Park for KidsART. 

3. Permission to allow children to paint on the back fence in Centennial Park.  

4. Assistance from Police and Street Department with street closings and barricades  

      from Friday, September 28, 2012 after 5:00 p.m. until Sunday, September 30, 2012  

      after 6:00 p.m. 

5. Coordination by the Mayor with Riviera Utilities for additional electrical power access at the 

City Hall entrance utility pole. 

6. Permission to use City Hall as headquarters for the festival staff and volunteers. 

7. Permission to place temporary banners to help promote the 24
th

 Annual Jubilee  

      Festival. 

      Specifics of the banners are as follows: 

                  a.  Banners to read: Jubilee Festival, September 29
th

 and 30
th

  

                  b.  Banners to be posted 2 weeks prior to event 

                  c.  Size of Banners to be 120” x 34” 

                  Locations to include: 

                               i.   Santa Rosa & Main Street 

                              ii.   Jubilee Mall 

                             iii.   Lawson Road 

                             iv.   Highway 98 at Montrose Village Welcome Sign 

8. Permission to place banners within the festival 

 

Seconded by Councilman Scott.  

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED            MOTION CARRIED 

 12



OCTOBER 17, 2011 

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING                                                       

1705 MAIN STREET 

DAPHNE, AL 

6:30 P.M. 

8 

 

 B.  City Attorney Report 

Mr. Bussey requested council to adjourn into Executive Session at the end of the meeting to discuss 

pending litigation. 

 

C. Department Head Comments 

Vickie Hinman – Human Resources Director -  reported that there will be a blood drive by the 

American Red Cross on October 28
th

 in the council chambers. 

 

Margaret Thigpen – Civic Center Director - reported that here will be a drive thru flu shot clinic 

October 18
th

 from 10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m. at the Civic Center.  Ballroom Dance tickets are on sale. 

 

David Cohen – City Clerk – congratulated Councilman Yelding on being selected to be Mayor. 

 
 

7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
Mr. Willie Robison – 560 Stuart Street – congratulated Councilman Yelding on his appointment as 

Mayor. 

 

Mr. Rod Drummond –Ridgewood Drive – thanked Mayor Small for his seven (7) years of service as 

Mayor, and congratulated Councilman Yelding on becoming Mayor. 

 

Mr. Kevin Spriggs – Business owner in the City of Daphne – spoke regarding the invitation to the 

council by Mr. Bradley Byrnes to the Economic Development Summit. 

 

 

8.   RESOLUTIONS, ORDINANCES, ORDERS AND OTHER BUSINESS 

 

      RESOLUTIONS: 

a.)   Modification of existing Median Crossover and Accesses 

       to the West Service Road on US Hwy 98 between D’Olive 

       Creek Bridge and Van Buren Street. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Resolution 2011-70 

 

b.)   Authorizing the City Council to Hold a TEFRA Hearing 

       Pursuant to Section 147(F) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, 

       As Amended. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Resolution 2011-71 

 

c.)   Bid Award: Fuel Management System. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Resolution 2011-72 

 

d.)  Bid Award: Justice Center Re-Roof Project. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Resolution 2011-73 

 

e.)  Bid Award: Fuel. . . . . . .. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Resolution 2011-74 

 

f.)  Prepaid Travel / John Lake. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Resolution 2011-75 
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g.)  MBNEP National Estuary Program Matching Funds to Create 

      Low Impact Development/Green Infrastructure Regulations and 

      Incentives Program. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Resolution 2011-76 

 

h.)  Declare Certain Personal Property Surplus. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Resolution 2011-77 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to waive the reading of Resolutions 2011-70, 2011-71, 

2011-72, 2011-73, 2011-74, 2011-75 and 2011-76.  Seconded by Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolution 2011-70.  Seconded by Councilman 

Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolution 2011-71 with the amendment made 

earlier in the meeting to include the meaning for the acronym TEFRA.  Seconded by Councilman 

Lake.   

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolutions 2011-72, 2011-73, 2011-74 and 2011-

75.  Seconded by Councilman Yelding. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolution 2011-76.  Seconded by Councilman 

Boulware. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolution 2011-77.  Seconded by Councilman 

Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt Resolution 2011-78.  Seconded by Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    Yelding, Reese, Scott, Boulware, Palumbo                                NAY    Lake 

 

                                                           MOTION CARRIED 14
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ORDINANCES: 

         

       2
ND

 
 
READ 

a.)  Annexation:  Right-of-Way of AL State Highway 181 from Lawson  

      Road South to the Southernmost Corporate Limits of the City  

      of Daphne. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-64 

 

b.)  Appropriation of Funds: Lott Park Tennis Courts Resurfacing. . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-68 

 

 

      1
ST

 READ 

c.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 1, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-70 

 

d.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 2, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-71 

 

e.)  Rezone: Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity / Lot 3, Dunmore Subdv. 

       Phase Two, Part C. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-72 

 

f.)   Revision to Zoning Map. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .Ordinance 2011-73 

 

g.)   Appropriation of Funds: TimberCreek Emergency  

       Drainage Repairs. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-74 

 

h.)  Appropriation of Funds: Feasibility Study: Transfer Station –  

       Garbage. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-75 

 

i.)   Appropriation of Funds: Justice Center Roof Repairs. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-76 

 

j.)   Appropriation of Funds: PW Crew Cab Trucks. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . /Ordinance 2011-77 

 

k.)   Appropriation of Funds: Fuel Management System. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ./Ordinance 2011-78 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to waive the reading of Ordinances 2011-64 and 2011-68.  

Seconded by Councilman Scott. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR            NAY    NONE OPPOSED            MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt ordinance 2011-64.  Seconded by Councilman Lake. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 
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MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adopt ordinance 2011-68.  Seconded by Councilman Lake. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Scott to suspend the rules to consider Ordinance 2011-74.  Seconded 

by Councilman Boulware. 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

Yelding  Aye     Boulware  Aye 

Lake Aye     Palumbo  Aye 

Reese Aye     Barnette  Aye 

Scott Aye    

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED                   
 

MOTION BY Councilman Scott to waive the reading of Ordinance 2011-74.  Seconded by 

Councilman Yelding. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Scott to adopt of Ordinance 2011-74.  Seconded by Councilman Yelding. 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

ORDINANCES 2011-70, 2011-71, 2011-72, 2011-73, 2011-75, 2011-76, 2011-77 AND 

2011-78 WERE MADE 1
ST

 READ. 
 

 

8. COUNCIL COMMENTS 
Councilman Lake congratulated Mayor-elect Yelding for his appointment by the council.  He also 

complemented the Police Department for their help in unlocking his wife’s car after she locked the keys 

inside. 

 

Councilman Reese congratulated Mr. Yelding and he looks forward to working with him during the coming 

year, and he thinks he will do a great job. 

 

Councilman Scott congratulated Mr. Yelding, and he also looks forward to working with him in the coming 

year, and he hopes they can continue to do great stuff for the city.  He also thanked Mayor Small for the 

service that he rendered to the city for seven (7) years, and he knows it was hard. 
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Councilman Boulware stated that only one of them on the council can say that they were born and raised in 

Daphne, and he thinks that nobody is more qualified, more fitting to assume the role and this position than 

Councilman Yelding.  Over the years of his service, not only to Daphne, but the Eastern Shore, he has 

proven himself more times than not, and personally, he is proud of this and he is excited about this next year 

with him as Mayor. 

 

Councilman Palumbo also congratulated Mr. Yelding.  He said that it has been a pleasure to serve with him 

on the council.  He thinks there is going to be a new spirit of cooperation between the council and the 

Mayor. He has no doubt of it, and he thinks they will be able to move forward from here with a lot of 

challenges before them for the next year.  He said be careful what you wish for!  He challenged the news 

media not take the easy stories that are fed to them for political reasons, obviously, but for them to do some 

old fashioned investigative work, some real journalism and report facts that are germane, and to show some 

steak and not sizzle, and have some consideration and compassion for the people that put themselves out 

front in public office. They do not have to go far to see why they have public officials, and he thinks every 

member of this council is an exception, and Mayor Small was an exception, you do not have to go far in 

public bodies to find inferior people serving.  The reason is, and he talks to people every day who show 

some interest in public office, or folks who he thinks would be good public servants that he tries to interest 

in public office, and they do not want any part of it, because they do not want themselves or their families 

exposed to half-truths, to information that they hear or see in the news which they have to protect their 

children, because of political vendetta’s or they have a personal ax to grind.  He challenges the media to put 

that on their story tonight.   

 

Council President Barnette reminded the media that they will have a vacancy in District #1, and council 

will be calling for resumes, and will be looking to replace Mr. Yelding, which certainly is impossible, but 

she is proud to call her friend Bailey Yelding the new Mayor, and she is happy to see him serve in this 

capacity, and she thinks the council will enjoy his leadership.  The city will certainly grow and prosper from 

it, and she will miss her seat buddy, and she congratulated Mr. Yelding from the bottom of her heart. 

 

Councilman Yelding said that he is ecstatic, elated and happy for council to think enough of him to select 

him to perform this task.  He also said that he looks forward to working with the Department Heads and 

collaborating with each of them early.  He said that he looks forward to this task, and he thanked everybody. 
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9. ADJOURN 

 

 

MOTION BY Councilman Palumbo to adjourn into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation. 

The City Attorney certified that the reason given above is according to the Open Meetings Act, and 

the session will last between 10 minutes.  Seconded by Councilman Lake. 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE 
 

Yelding  Aye    Boulware  Aye 

Lake   Aye    Palumbo  Aye 

Reese  Aye    Barnette  Aye 

Scott   Aye 

 

AYE    ALL IN FAVOR             NAY    NONE OPPOSED             MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

 

There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by,                                 

                             
 

________________________________                                                                         

David L. Cohen,        

City Clerk, MMC                 

                                                           Certification by Presiding Officer:       

 

 

       ________________________________                                                                              

       Cathy S. Barnette, 

       Council President  
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OCTOBER 26, 2011 

SPECIAL CALLED CITY COUNCIL MEETING                                   

1705 MAIN STREET 

DAPHNE, AL 

8:30 A.M. 

 

 

1.   CALL TO ORDER 

There was not a quorum of council present. 

 

 

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:  Ron Scott; Derek Boulware. 

 

ABSENT: Cathy Barnette; John Lake; Kelly Reese; August Palumbo. 

 

 

Also present: Mayor Yelding; Rebecca Hayes, Assistant City Clerk; Jay Ross, City Attorney; Richard 

Johnson, Publics Works Director; Erick Bussey, Attorney; Andy Rutens, Attorney representing the city; 

Mr. Stankoski, Attorney for Mr. Curtis;  Mr. Scott Curtis; Judge Kittrell. 

 

 

There was not a quorum for the October 26, 2011 Special City Council meeting. 
 

Councilman Scott and Councilman Boulware called for a Special Called Council meeting to be held 

on November 2, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. The purpose of the meeting is to discuss the results of the mediation 

of the lawsuit with Scott Curtis, Earth, Inc., held October 26, 2011, and to take whatever ever actions 

are deemed necessary. 

 

 

2.  ADJOURN 

 

 

The meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m. 
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VIOLATION OF RIGHT-OF-WAY ORDINANCE 

INFORMATION 
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Patel (Acorn Knoll Drive) ROW Violation 
 

Exhibits for Public Hearing 
 
 

Exhibit  Description          
 
A Approved Site Plan (Cover sheet of permit drawings submitted to the 

City) 
 
B Site plan showing “As Built” Location of the brick columns 
 
C Building Department inspection report dated March 12, 2009 (Note no: 

final inspection was requested or conducted – no “Certificate of 
Occupancy” issued) 

 
D Pictures of “As Built” brick columns (August 16, 2011) 
 
E Notice of Violation Letter dated September 19, 2011 
 
F Delivery Confirmation/Return Receipt Confirmation USPS dated October 

5, 2011 – 4:19 pm 
 
G Notice of Appeal – William F. Foster (as Mr. Patel’s Authorized Agent) 

received October 14, 2011 – 12:52 pm 
 
H Transmittal of Notice of Appeal and related documents to the City Clerk 

dated October 17, 2011 – 1:15 pm 
 
I R.O.W. Ordinance 2004-23 
 
J Daphne’s Codification of the Ordinance 
 
K Excerpts from ALDOT Utility Manual on Clear Zone Requirements  
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2004-23 ROW Ordinance Violation 
Patel Residence-29319 Acorn Knoll Drive 

Approved Building Permit Drawing 
Site Plan 

Lot Boundary Line 
(Heavy Black Line) 

Actual Location of  
Brick Columns 

Brick Columns 

Approved Location of  
Brick Columns (Inside PL) 
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STREETS AND SWEWALKS fj 18-21 

ARTICLE I, M GENERAL, 

Sea, 10.1, Accommodation of utilities on 
roads and streets, 

The city council hereby formally adopts the 
state highway department standards for accom- 
modating utilities on highway rigItts-of-way as 
standards (as written and future amendments 
thereto) for use by the city for accommodating 
utilities on roads and streets under the jurisdic- 
tion of the city, on those roads and streets which 
have or will involve the expenditure of state or 
federal highway funds. 
(Qrd. No. 19'71-1, 9 1, 7-6-71) 

Sea. 18-2. Operation of motor-driven vehi- 
cles upon sidewalks. 

(a) UttlawbL It shall be unlawful for any 
person to drive a motorcycle, moped, golf cart, or 
any other motor-driven vellicle upon any sidewalk 
within the City of Daphne. 

(b) Exceptions. This section shall not prohibit 
the operation of motor-driven wheelchairs or any 
other device used by handicapped persons within 
the City of Daphne, nor shall it apply to any police 
or law enforcement officer during the discharge of 
his or her oacial duties. 

(c) Eitforceme~rt. This section sbaU be subject 
to enforcement according to the Daphne Mudci- 
pal Offense Ticket Ordinance, Ordinance No, 1998- 
33, wl-iich ordinance is incorporated by reference. 

First violation shaU be punishable by a fine of 
ten dollars ($10.00), plus applicable court cost= 

Second violation shall be punisl~abls by a fine 
of twenty dollars ($20.001, plus applicable court 
coat. 

(Qrd. No. 1999-05, 051 1-111, 3-1-99) 

Secs. 18.3-18-20. Reserved. 

ARTICLE XI. RIGtIT-OFWAY 

Sea. 18-21. Definitions, 

For the purpose of this article the following 
terms, phrases, words and their derivation8 shall 
have the meaning given herein. When not Incon- 

sistent with the context the words used in the 
present tense include the future, words in the 
plural number include the singular number, and 
words in the singular number incIude the future, 
words in the plural number include the singular 
number and words in the singular number in- 
clude the plural number. The word "shall" iri 
always mandatory and not merely derivative, 

Applicaltt. Any person ox entity requesting 
permission to obatxuct or construct in a City of 
Daphne right-of-wa.y 

City. The City of Daphne, Alabama. 

Code e~zfolwcentent officer: Any person autho- 
rized by the City of Daphne to enforce the codes of 
the city and issue municipal offense tickets for 
violations thereof. 

Construct. To excavate, repair, rehabilitate, 
maintain, andinstdl aanitary sewers, water mains, 
fire hydrants, valv$s, metets, manholes, service 
lines and connections, gas mains, telephone and 
electrical conduit md their misceflaneous service 
lines arid connections, telecommunications facili- 
ties cables, wires, lines, wave guides, antennas, 
and other equipment or facilities, pedestals, and 
service cabinets, poles, guy wires, storm drains, 
maizI~oles, inlets, catch basins, irrigation systems, 
driveways, side~valks, pavement extensions, curbs, 
walks, steps, building canopies, balconieg, over- 
head walkways, and temporary detour pedestrian 
walkways on, above, or under any part of the 
rights-of-way; provided, however, that "construct" 
shall not mean installation, repair, rehabilitation 
or maintenance of facilities that do not involve 
excavation of any portion of the rights-of-1va.y. 

Constructiott bond. A bond posted to ensure 
proper and complete construction and/or repair of 
a permitted site pursuant to a permit issued b,y 
the public w o r b  departnlent- 

Construction standards for miscetlaneous cmt- 
strtrcttott, utility excavatr'ol~, rigla t-of way and pave- 
ment r'estoratiorz. The compilation of prodsions 
and requirements that provide the technical spec- 
ifications and details for We construction of fad-  
ities in the right-of-way, 

Department. The City of Daphne Public Works 
Department. 
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CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
STANDING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS: 

 
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
                                                                    
                                                                   

                                                                  
 
                                                                  
 
                                                                  
 

BUILDINGS & PROPERTY COMMITTEE REPORT  
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
                                                                    

PLANNING/ZONING/CODE ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
 

PUBLIC SAFETY/ORDINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 
                                                                    
                                                                    
                                                                    

                                                                  
 
                                                                  
 

PUBLIC WORKS/BEAUTIFICATION/MUSEUM COMMITTEE  REPORT 
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CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES 

 
NOTES: 
 
BOARD OF ZONING ADJUSTMENTS REPORT:
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
DOWNTOWN REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY REPORT: 
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
                                                                    
INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT BOARD: 
 
                                                                   
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
LIBRARY BOARD: 
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
                                                                    
PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT: 
 
                                                                    
                                                                    
                                                                    
RECREATION BOARD REPORT: 
 
                                                                    
UTILITY BOARD REPORT: 
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Chairman: the number of members present constitutes a quorum and the 

regular meeting of the Board of Zoning Adjustment called to order at 

6:00 p.m. Let us have roll call.  

 

Call of Roll: 

 

Members Present: 

 

Willie Robison, Chairman 

Jeri Hargiss, Secretary       

Glen Swaney  

Tony Felts 

Frank Lamb 

Billy Mayhand, Vice Chairman 

 

Members Absent: 

Jim Moss 

 

Staff Present: 

 

Adrienne D. Jones, Director of Community Development  

Tony Hoffman, BZA Attorney 

Pat Houston, Recording Secretary 

 

Chairman:  we have a quorum. 

 

Ms. Houston: may I ask the Board to please speak into your 

microphones. 

 

Chairman: yes, you may. 

 

Ms. Houston:  thank you. 

 

Chairman: next item on the agenda is the approval of the August 4th, 

2011 meeting minutes. The Chair will entertain a motion to approve the 

minutes as corrected. 

 

Approval of Minutes: 

 

The minutes of the April 7th, 2011 meeting were considered for 

approval.  

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Lamb and Seconded by Mr. Swaney to approve 

the minutes as written. 

 

The Motion carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 
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Appeal #2011-05 Sangyoung Kim 

 

Chairman: next is new business on the agenda, Appeal #2011-05 

Sangyoung Kim, a variance to allow an attached patio to be built to 

encroach twelve-feet into the rear setback line. The property is 

located at 9381 Marchand Avenue, and it is in an R-3, High Density 

Single Family Residential Zone.  

 

Mr. Lamb: before we get started I want to recuse myself from this 

appeal due to the fact that I am a member of Sehoy’s POA Board. 

 

Chairman: let the record reflect that Mr. Lamb recused himself. Ms. 

Jones, if you would please take us through this.   

 

Ms. Jones: [displayed a Power Point Presentation of 9381 Marchand 

Avenue, Lot 55, Phase 3, Sehoy Subdivision.] The subject property is 

located at the southwest corner of Tecumseh Court and Marchand Avenue 

in the Sehoy Subdivision. As you mentioned it is 9381 Marchand Avenue 

and it is Lot 55, of Sehoy, in Phase 3, and that phase is zoned R-3, 

High Density, Single Family Residential. The setback for the subject 

property is thirty-feet on the front and rear, twenty-feet on the 

corner side and ten-feet on the west side. This is a photo of the 

Kim’s property from the street, and as you have mentioned they are 

requesting to encroach into the rear setback twelve-feet. The picture 

at the bottom shows the flag on the right side and that is where the 

corner is staked for the purposed patio. According to the drawings 

that were submitted the patio will be fourteen-feet deep and twenty 

four-feet wide. What I have here are questions to consider with this 

request. What is the unnecessary hardship? There are not any hardships 

with this lot in particular. Are there any extraordinary conditions 

peculiar to this lot that is different from any other lot in the Sehoy 

Subdivision? I have not found any. Will this encroachment cause 

detriment to the public good? In general, probably not, but it would 

set a bad precedent for granting variances, a major variance or a 

major encroachment where there is no hardship. So the key points that 

I want to bring up, and again this is information that was submitted 

in the application, the applicant desires to cover the rear back door 

to prevent weatherization and water damage. The purposed patio is 

approximately three hundred and thirty-six square feet, which is 14’ x 

24’, in lieu of the 11’ x 14’ uncovered patio that is shown in the 

appraisal documents that are also included in the report. I think one 

that I should mention is that the fact that this will be a covered 

patio attached with a roof, it is required to meet the minimum 

setbacks for the lot. The twelve-foot rear yard encroachment will 

leave eighteen-feet between the patio and the rear fence. I see no 

inherent hardship on the land due to shape, topo, size or etc. So my 

recommendation would be unfavorable and it would also be my 

recommendation that the applicant seek other options that will satisfy 

and prevent future weatherization of the door that fit within the 

setbacks. Mr. Malcolm Zellner, agent for Mr. Kim, is present tonight.        
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Chairman: thank you, Ms. Jones. Mr. Zellner, do you have anything that 

you would like to say? 

 

Mr. Swaney: before you do that, question. I may have missed this. How 

large can the patio be without encroaching on the setbacks? 

 

Ms. Jones: let us ask Mr. Zellner that question. 

 

Mr. Swaney: oh, okay. 

 

Mr. Felts: I also wanted to ask staff a question. I noted in the staff 

report that they had visited and did note that there was some damage 

to rear door as was stated by the applicant. Can you give us an idea 

of what the level of damage was and did it look as if it was caused by 

water or some other damage, maybe termites or something like that. 

 

Ms. Jones: I will have to pass that question on to Ms. Pat Houston she 

actually did my photos and onsite survey.   

 

Ms. Houston: actually in my view it looked as if it was rain damage. 

It was not on the top part of the door, only the bottom.  

 

Mr. Felts: like it was from the splashing. 

 

Ms. Houston: yes, sir. 

 

Mr. Felts: thank you, Ms. Pat. 

 

Chairman: Mr. Zellner, if you would speak into the microphone this is 

being recorded. 

 

Mr. Zellner: I am Malcolm Zellner, a licensed contractor here in the 

City of Daphne, and also parishioner and fellow church member of the 

Kim’s. I would like to ask on behalf of Sean & Rachel Kim that you 

approve this variance request because it will in no way adversely 

affect any of the neighboring property owners of the Sehoy 

Subdivision, as is evident by the already acquired permission of the 

Sehoy Architectural Board, and I believe that permission is on file. 

Also, none of the contiguous property owners have voiced any objection 

to the purposed project and we have one of the neighbors, the nearest 

neighbor here with us this evening to attest to that. After completion 

of this project there will still be some eighteen-feet from the 

property line, and this property will be hardly visible from the 

street or from the neighbors. This project will protect the rear door 

of this house from the elements and enhance the ambiance of the Kim’s 

backyard and allow them to more fully enjoy life here in Daphne. The 

damage to the rear door is the lack of overhang on the building and 

splash off of the little concrete patio that is there now. In 

discussion with the people at the Building Department here in Daphne, 

I understand that the problem comes in when I attach a roof to a roof. 
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Mr. Zellner: as I understand it, we can build a pergola or free 

standing gazebo, pergola type or out building on the property without 

violating the setback rules.  

 

Chairman: yes, sir. Once you attached it to the house it becomes part 

of the structure, and the structure must be within the setbacks. 

 

Mr. Zellner: right, yeah and that is the problem, and for the stated 

reason there is no real harm to the neighborhood or to the neighbors. 

I think the request is reasonable and that they should be allowed to 

build this covered patio. I also understand from the Building 

Department that the size of the slab, which is the patio, is 

irrelevant to the setback dimensions. So it is the roof over part of 

the patio, which is approximately a 12’ x 20’ covered area coming off 

of that back door, and those all my statements. 

 

Mr. Swaney: again, how large the patio be or how great can the width 

be and still remain within the setback lines? 

 

Mr. Zellner: about two-feet. Right now the slab, and the drawing that 

you have in the files is a little bit confusing, because it says right 

here it is a dotted line that says fifteen-feet back set line and I do 

not know what that means, but the distance from the nearest corner of 

the slab to the property line is some thirty two-feet. So are you all 

looking at this? This is pretty much to scale what I sketched on here, 

the thing back there, and you can see how it fits in the back yard, 

and that is the covered area, not the slab area. By the way, Ms. Kim 

speaks limited English. They are Korean and have even smaller dealings 

with officials than I do, so that is why I am speaking for them.  

 

Mr. Felts:  the staff report seems to indicate that a five-foot roofed 

patio would satisfy the setback requirement. Is that accurate? 

 

Ms. Jones: that is based on the drawing that was submitted. It is not 

anything that we had to scale. So that was an estimate or an 

approximation. 

 

Mr. Felts: in your view Mr. Zellner, in your opinion, what would be 

the minimum covered area that the house would need to protect the door 

from weather damage? 

 

Mr. Zellner: you would have to get a good six-feet away from the wall 

with some sort of roof to keep all the water off the door. 

 

Mr. Felts: because I can tell you I have a patio in the back of my 

house that is not covered and we have not had any weather damage and 

our house is about thirty years old, but I understand each house is 

different, but you do not think that even a two-foot cover would 

satisfy the problem? 
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Mr. Zellner: no, I do not think that coming out two-feet would. The 

other thing we ran into with the Building Department was they said, if 

you cantilever two-feet out it means that you have got to cantilever 

four-feet in the other direction, and by the time, even if you came 

out four-feet, and by the time you put columns down you are 

encroaching. So, you know, see that is the problem we are dealing 

with.                                   

 

Mr. Swaney: you indicated I believe earlier that the roof, the covered 

portion, is the same width as the slab? 

 

Mr. Zellner: no, the slab width is sixteen-feet, and the roof goes out 

only twelve-feet, and the slab width in the other direction is like 

twenty-four, oh wait it is more than that. Anyway, the roof only 

covers less than half of the patio slab.  

 

Chairman: anything else? 

 

Mr. Zellner: no, I have told you all everything I needed to say. I 

sure appreciate your consideration. 

 

Chairman: any other questions or comments? Ms. Jones, you were saying 

the 5’ x 24’ is based upon there drawing? 

 

Ms. Jones: right and it was not to scale.  

 

Chairman: it is not to scale. 

 

Ms. Jones: no, it was me trying to give an estimate of what remaining 

between the existing property line and the patio. 

 

Chairman: I have a problem with a twelve-foot encroachment. It is kind 

of going a long ways out and it is really changing the intent of the 

Ordinance. I know you have a fence around it, a privacy fence, I went 

by there and looked at it. You have the privacy fence, and others 

around you really will not see it, but at my house we an overhang that 

comes off the roof. It is down and it protects our door back on the 

patio and we really have not had any problems and our house is forty 

something years old, and we really have not had any problems with it. 

Now it is up a little higher than what this is and still we do not 

have that, but I do have a problem with a twelve-foot encroachment. 

Three or four feet or whatever, there are certain pieces of property 

that you do have to do those kinds of things. 

 

Mr. Swaney: I do too. That is a rather massive encroachment on a 

thirty-foot setback.  

 

Mr. Felts: I concur with that. I think that is too far to encroach. I 

think if there was some encroachment, perhaps maybe we should get a 

scale drawing to see what the minimum would be to protect the door. 
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Mr. Felts: if there is an encroachment after we get that drawing then 

maybe we can take it on that kind of a case by case basis, but I agree 

with you all a twelve-foot encroachment is just too much.  

 

Chairman: let me see if the Board agrees with me on this, on what I am 

about to say. If we vote tonight and I cannot say which way the Board 

will vote, but if your appeal is denied you cannot come back in front 

of the Board again for a year on this. Is that correct? With the same 

scale? 

 

Mr. Hoffman: that is correct. 

 

Chairman: or if you withdrew it tonight you could come back at a later 

date with a different scale and different drawing. Now I cannot tell 

you what to do as to how this Board will vote, but if you withdraw it 

tonight you can come back at a later date, if not, it is at least a 

year with the same idea or scale.  

 

Mr. Zellner: can I ask a question.  

 

Chairman: yes, sir. 

 

Mr. Zellner: what sort of encroachment are we talking about? We could 

go back to the drawing board and redesign something that will suit it. 

Can you give me some hint about what sort of encroachment you will 

allow. 

 

Chairman: no, sir. We cannot tell you what to do. 

 

Ms. Swaney: unfortunately I do not know how our compadre’ will vote. 

 

Chairman: no, sir. I could say one thing and somebody else may have a 

different opinion as to what you might do.  

 

Mr. Felts: instead of them withdrawing we can do a request for them to 

bring in a scaled drawing.  

 

Mr. Zellner: what I am hearing is that the twelve-foot is not going to 

fly, but I am trying to get some notion. I think we would be better 

off with withdrawing this, and rethinking it. Do you understand what I 

am saying? 

 

Chairman: Ms. Jones if they do withdraw it and come back to you and 

you sit down and look at their scaled drawing.      

    

Ms. Jones: yes, I think what Mr. Felts said was in proper order. What 

the Board needs to know is what is the minimum encroachment or the 

minimum amount of land area that you need to protect that rear door, 

and that is something that you are going to have to determine by 

staking out the area. 
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Ms. Jones: it may be that one-foot or two-feet, but they cannot tell 

you how many feet they would allow. They just need to know that it is 

the least amount in order to fix whatever the problem would be. 

Hopefully I said that properly. 

 

Mr. Zellner: one other question. Am I right, in that the Building 

Department says that the slab out back can be installed and paved 

without a roof? 

 

Ms. Jones: as long as it is not covered. 

 

Mr. Zellner: as long as it is not covered. 

 

Ms. Jones: yes, sir. 

 

Chairman: yes, sir. Once you cover it, it brings your setback into 

play.  

 

Mr. Zellner: right. Now is the setback the drip of the eaves or is it 

the supporting structure?  

 

Ms. Jones: I think you get two-feet off of the eave. I will look that 

up.  

 

Mr. Zellner: so if the setback is thirty-feet the eaves could go two-

feet past the thirty-feet and still would be okay? 

 

Ms. Jones: I am not sure, but we can talk about that in my office at a 

later time if you want to do that. 

 

Mr. Zellner: okay. Can I go make a phone call to Mr. Kim and see what 

he wants to do? 

 

Ms. Jones: would you like to take a five minute for him to go call Mr. 

Kim. 

 

Chairman: sure. The Chair will entertain a motion to take a five 

minute recess. 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Swaney and Seconded by Mr. Mayhand to recess 

at 6:25 p.m. and reconvene at 6:30 p.m.  

 

The Motion carried unanimously. 

 

Chairman: let us come to order, and if you would state your name again 

for the record please. 
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Mr. Zellner: Malcolm Zellner speaking for Sean Kim and his wife, 

Rachel. In brief conversation with Mr. Kim he has chosen to let you 

vote and will go from there with whatever you decide.  

 

Chairman: okay. 

 

Mr. Zellner: if we have to go back to the drawing board, we will go 

back to the drawing board and take it from there. 

 

Chairman: okay. Thank you, sir. At this time the Chair will entertain 

a motion, and remember the motion must be made in the affirmative. 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Swaney and Seconded by Mr. Mayhand to approve 

Appeal #2011-05, Sangyoung Kim, for a variance to allow an attached 

patio to encroach twelve-feet into the thirty-foot rear setback line 

at 9381 Marchand Avenue. The property is located in an R-3, High 

Density Single Family Residential Zone. 

 

Upon roll call vote, the motion failed. 

 

Mr. Swaney  Nay 

Mr. Mayhand Nay 

Ms. Hargiss Nay 

Mr. Felts  Nay 

Mr. Robison Nay 

 

Chairman: the appeal is denied. Thank you. (Mr. Zellner & Ms. Kim 

departed abruptly, but Chair went outside after them to let them know 

that they have the right to appeal this decision with the Circuit 

Court of Baldwin County and if they planned to do so they needed to 

let the Community Development Department know in writing within 

fifteen days from this decision). 

 

Election of Officers 

 

Chairman: we have under new business tonight the Election of Officers. 

The Chair will entertain a motion. 

 

Mr. Lamb: if Mr. Robison will continue to lead us with his brilliant 

leadership of this organization I move that he remain Chairman. He has 

done an outstanding job as Chairman. 

 

Mr. Mayhand: I second. 

 

Chairman: any other nominations. If not, nominations are closed. 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Lamb and Seconded by Mr. Mayhand for Mr. 

Willie Robison as Chairman. 
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The Motion carried unanimously.  

 

Chairman: nominations for Vice Chairman. 

 

Mr. Mayhand: I nominate Mr. Felts. 

 

Chairman: we have Mr. Felts nominated. Any other nominations? 

 

Mr. Felts: point of order. Can I be nominated if I am an Alternate 

Member? 

 

Mr. Hoffman: it has to be a Board member. 

 

Ms. Houston: he is an Alternate member he cannot be Vice Chairman. 

 

Chairman: he cannot be nominated because it has to be a Board member. 

 

Mr. Lamb: I nominate Mr. Swaney. 

 

Mr. Mayhand: I second.  

 

Chairman: any other nominations. If not, nominations are closed. 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Lamb and Seconded by Mr. Mayhand for Mr. Glen 

Swaney Robison for Vice Chairman. 

 

The Motion carried unanimously.  

 

Chairman: Secretary. 

 

Mr. Felts: I nominate Ms. Hargiss. 

 

Mr. Lamb: I second. 

 

Chairman: any other nominations. If not, nominations are closed. 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Felts and Seconded by Mr. Lamb for Ms. Jeri 

Hargiss for Secretary. 

 

The Motion carried unanimously.  

 

Chairman: if there is no other business, the Chair will entertain a 

motion to adjourn. 

 

Adjournment: 

 

A Motion was made by Mr. Lamb and Seconded by Mr. Felts to adjourn.  

 

The Motion carried unanimously. 

115



CITY OF DAPHNE           

BOARD OF ZONING ADJUSTMENT MINUTES                      

REGULAR MEETING OF OCTOBER 6, 2011 - 6:00 P.M.     DRAFT 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 

  

 10 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 6:40 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted by: 

 

                                       .             

Pat Houston, Recording Secretary 

 

APPROVED: November 4, 2011 

 

    

                                       .               

Willie Robison, Chairman  

 

 

/ph 
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Approved MINUTES 

Utilities Board Meeting 

         City of Daphne Council Chambers    August 31, 2011    5:00 p.m. 
        

 
I. Call to Order 

The regular August, 2011, Board meeting for the Utilities Board of the City of Daphne was held on August 31, 

2011 and called to order by Chairman Robert Segalla, at 5:05 p.m. 
 

II. Roll Call 

 Members Present: Robert Segalla, Chairman 
 Fenton E. Jenkins, Vice Chairman  

 Lon Johnston, Secretary/Treasurer  

 Fred Small, Mayor 
  Ron Scott 

 
  Others Absent:  

 
      Others Present: Jerry Speegle – Board Attorney  

 Rob McElroy – General Manager 

 Danny Lyndall – Operations Manager  

 Teresa Logiotatos – Finance Manager 
 Deloris Brown – Human Resources Manager 

 Drew Klumpp – Administrative Services Manager 
 Lori Scharles – Executive Assistant 

 Tim Patton – Volkert & Associates 

 Doug Bailey – HMR 
 Ray Moore - HMR 
 
 Others Absent:  Melinda Immel – Volkert & Associates 
    

III. Pledge of Allegiance 

The Chairman led the Board and meeting attendees in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 

 
IV. Approval of Minutes        

a. Utilities Board Minutes from July 27, 2011: 
The Chairman inquired if there were any corrections noted for the submitted Minutes from the July 27, 2011, 

Utilities Board meeting.  
   
 

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to approve the submitted Minutes for July, 27 2011; Seconded 

by Fenton Jenkins. 
AYE: JOHNSTON, JENKINS, SEGALLA       ABSENT:                 ABSTAIN: SCOTT, SMALL    

MOTION CARRIED 
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V. Old Business 

a. Central Services Building – Update  
Mr. McElroy informed that this topic will become Central Services project update, month-to-month, either in 
Operations report or General Manager’s report. 
 

b. Bay Front Park Bathrooms 
Rob McElroy stated that the bathrooms have been have been delivered with the ramp and deck being constructed 

at this time with an announcement to be made to the City Council at the time of completion. 
 

c. Items in Abeyance 

1.  Gas Franchise Agreement – No current information was reported. 

2.  Spanish Fort Sewer Franchise issues – No updated information was reported. 

 

VI. New Business 

a. Well Road Re-Paving and Extension bid award  
Mr. Johnston protested the vote for the bid award stating it had not been brought before the board for full 
consideration and discussion before releasing for bid and requested the item be tabled for an opportunity for a 

full meeting with all board members along with the finance manager to discuss the financial impacts of this scope 

of work.  Mr. Scott responded that he was surprise by Mr. Johnston’s protest due to the fact that it was part of 
the whole package and a discussion took place regarding the project.  The Chairman recommended that a special 

meeting be held in two weeks to discuss.   
 

 

b. Public Presentation on Proposed Rate Increases / Public Meeting / Board Discussion &   
Guidance 

Chairman Segalla resolved to hearing the presentation at the end of the meeting for the benefit of the public 

participation.  Mr. Scott commented on the time publicized for the public participation.  It was decided the 

presentation will be given at 6:30 pm. 
 

c.  Emergency Generator Grant Application 

Mr. McElroy gave an explanation as the purpose of the grant application and stated that Daphne Utilities is not 

accepting it at this time but just processing for consideration.  Ms. Stacie McKeen with Premier Grants Consulting 
gave a presentation of benefits of this grant.   

 

MOTION BY Mayor Small to approve moving forward with filing the grant application; 

Seconded by Ron Scott. 
AYE: JOHNSTON, JENKINS, SEGALLA, SCOTT, SMALL       ABSENT:                 ABSTAIN:    

MOTION CARRIED 

  
 

VII. BOARD ATTORNEY’S REPORT 

 Mr. Speegle had nothing further to add to his report.  After comments were made, Mr. Speegle stated that he 
would shorten the history of his report, leaving the beginning date for reference. 

 
 
 

VIII. FINANCIAL REPORT 

 Teresa Logiotatos reviewed the financials for the Board members.  She noted the Board’s attention to the Cash 
Flow Report and reviewed this information with the Board.  She also reviewed the highlight sheet for the Board 

and the Public. 
  

IX. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 

a. GM Report 
Rob McElroy highlighted the Gulf Guardian Award and the recent AWPCA Conference held at the Daphne Civic 

Center and recognized John Williams and the Daphne Civic Center staff with a Certificate of Recognition.  Mr. 
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Johnston commended the staff of the improved electronic services available for customers. 

b. Operations Report 
Danny Lyndall had nothing further to add to his report other than to introduce Darrell Bryant the new natural gas 

supervisor. 

 
Deloris Brown reminded the Board of the upcoming health fair.  Chairman Segalla congratulated Courtney Tolbert 

and Jonathan Scott on their new promotions.  Mr. Ron Scott inquired about the Blue Cross/Blue Shield rates.  
Mrs. Brown informed him that she would be meeting with the representative later in the week. 

 

Tim Patton of Volkert & Associates had nothing further to add to his report. 
   

Doug Bailey from HMR had nothing further to add to his report. 
  
Mr. David Duette, resident of Daphne commented on the odor at D’Olive Blvd. and the discouraging image of 

Daphne. 
 

Mrs. Margaret Carlisle commented on the inconvenience of the meetings being held on Wednesdays congruent to 

most Wednesday evening church services. 
 

At Mayor Small’s request, Tim Patton with Volkert and Associates reviewed the Engineer’s Report in more detail of 
the current Daphne Utilities’ projects for the public’s information. 

 
Doug Bailey with HMR also reviewed his Engineer’s Report in more detail of the current Daphne Utilities’ projects 

for the public’s information. 
 
 The Chairman then called for a recess –  5:55 p.m. 

 The Chairman reconvened the meeting at 6:30 p.m. 

 
X. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  –  

Rob McElroy thanked those residents that were in attendance and proceeded to give a presentation of the current 
state of the Utilities as well as information relative to the rate increase.   

 

Mr. George Cox, Chief of the Ground Source Section of the Drinking Water Branch at ADEM, gave positive 
comments about Daphne Utilities’ progress;  

 
Mr. Pfil Hunt, President of Gardnyr Michael Capital, explained the justification of the rate increase and the 

consequences of not approving of increases; 
 

Justice Manning of 133 Rolling Hill Drive in Daphne spoke of the appearance of the justification of the rate 

increase and gave a comparison to his experience in Cincinnati, OH; 
 

Evelyn Lemcool, 128 Wild Oak Drive, gave comments relative to the rate increase; 
 

Willie Williams, 1513 Pollard Road, opposing comments regarding the rate increase; 

 
John Lake, Councilman for the City of Daphne, gave comments opposing the rate increase and requested a 

review of expenses to determine and cut wasteful spending; 
 

Jessica Gray, 572 Stuart Street, gave remarks and asked questions relative to the rate increase; 

 
Margarete Carlisle, gave comments; 

 
Willie Robison, 560 Stuart Street, commented on public attendance at the Utility Board meeting, councilmen 

attendance, and the rate increase; 
 

Elaine Maxime, 105 Avon Circle East, requested a reduced rate increase if possible; 
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Board Secretary/Treasurer Lon Johnston highlighted the Board action from 2005 to present; Chairman Bob 
Segalla also reminded the audience that the Board is not compensated for their service; 

 
Ray Pierson, 30102 Loblolly Circle, gave remarks relative to the history of the Utility Board and the rate increase; 

 
Boyd Nelson, 1214 Randall Avenue, commented on the rate increase; 

 

Kit Smith, 608 Van Avenue, commented on the impact of this rate increase and the expenses that could be cut 
back; 

 
Kate Irvine, 304 Bay Hill Drive, gave remarks against the rate increase; 

 

Jim Worley, 571 Stuart Street, commented opposition of the rate increase. 
 

Public Participating closed – 7:54 p.m. 
 

XI. BOARD ACTION –  None 

A. Motion to recommend award of bid for Well Road Re-Paving and Extension - TABLED 

B. Resolution 2011-04 –Increase of Water and Sewer Rate Structure 
 

Mayor Fred Small recommended to the Board that the vote be delayed 30-days in order to answer questions; Ron 

Scott gave his support to the Mayor relative to delaying the vote on Resolution 2011-04 to answer questions   
 

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to approve Resolution 2011-04 - Increase of Water and Sewer 

Rate Structure as presented; Seconded by Ron Scott. 
AYE: JENKINS, JOHNSTON,SEGALLA      NAY:  SCOTT, SMALL     ABSENT:                 ABSTAIN:  

MOTION CARRIED 

  
C. Resolution 2011- 05 – Emergency Generator Grant Application – previously approved in new business. 

 
XII. BOARD COMMENTS – None 

 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT – 

 

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Mayor Fred Small. 
AYE: JENKINS, JOHNSTON, SEGALLA, SCOTT, SMALL,       ABSENT:                    ABSTAIN:        

 MOTION CARRIED 

 
The meeting adjourned at 8:02 pm.  
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Approved MINUTES 

Utilities Board Special Meeting 

         Community Room, Bryant Bank   September 21, 2011    11:00 a.m. 
        

 
I. Call to Order 

A special meeting of the Utilities Board of the City of Daphne was held on September 21, 2011 and called to order 

by Chairman Robert Segalla, at 11:00 a.m. 
 

II. Roll Call 

 Members Present: Robert Segalla, Chairman 
 Fenton E. Jenkins, Vice Chairman  

 Lon Johnston, Secretary/Treasurer  

 Ron Scott 
 

  Others Absent: Fred Small, Mayor 
 
      Others Present: Rob McElroy – General Manager 

 Danny Lyndall – Operations Manager  

 Teresa Logiotatos – Finance Manager 
 Lori Scharles – Executive Assistant 

 Doug Bailey – HMR 
 Ray Moore - HMR 
 
 Others Absent:   

 

A. Well Road Re-Paving and Extension bid award 
 

Rob McElroy reviewed the history surrounding the issue of Daphne Utilities’ responsibility for paving, 
extending and paying for the Well Road at the Central Services Site. 

 
Lon Johnston commented on these issues, that while it is a desirable project and due to impending 
financial restraints, a temporary road may have been the solution. 
 
Ron Scott remarked of the past Planning Commission meeting discussions.  Fenton Jenkins inquired 
if questions were presented to the Planning Commission.  Mr. McElroy explained the issues and the 
convoluted procedures with the Planning commission surrounding the project.  Mr. Jenkins also 
asked why a special meeting was not called to inform the Board of these issues.  Mr. McElroy 
responded that the scope had no cost at that point.  Mr. Johnston indicated that it appeared that 
Board members were excluded, in particular the Secretary/Treasurer, and at that time announced to 
the Board that effective immediately he was resigning his office as Secretary/Treasurer and 
requested to be removed from any signatory authority. 
 
Chairman Segalla commented on the Planning and Development Commission procedures and 
remarked that as long as the General Manager was comfortable with the decisions and as long as it 
was within the budget, the General Manager was capable and had been delegated with the authority 
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to make this type of engineering decision.  The Chairman apologized if Board members were 
excluded in any way, it was not intentional.  Ron Scott apologized if the Planning Commission and 
Council were privy to information that was not relayed on to the other Board members. 
 
Ray Moore expanded on his experience with the Planning and Development Commission and their 
procedures. 
 
Fenton Jenkins requested that special meetings be called in situations such as this. 
 
Chairman Segalla then entertained a motion to approve the bid award.  

 

MOTION BY Ron Scott to approve the recommended Well Road Re-Paving and Extention 

bid award to James Brothers Excavating in the amount of $295,813.80; Seconded by 
Fenton Jenkins. 
AYE: JENKINS, SCOTT, SEGALLA        Nay:          ABSENT: SMALL                ABSTAIN: JOHNSTON   

MOTION CARRIED 

  
 

III. BOARD COMMENTS – None 

 
IV. ADJOURNMENT – 

 

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Ron Scott. 
AYE: JENKINS, JOHNSTON, SEGALLA, SCOTT      ABSENT:  SMALL                   ABSTAIN:        

 MOTION CARRIED 

 
The meeting adjourned at 11:32 a.m.  
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APPROVED MINUTES 

Utilities Board Meeting 

         City of Daphne Council Chambers    September 28, 2011    5:00 p.m. 
        

 
I. Call to Order 

The regular September 2011, Board meeting for the Utilities Board of the City of Daphne was held on September 

28, 2011 and called to order by Chairman Robert Segalla, at 5:05 p.m. 
 

II. Roll Call 

 Members Present: Robert Segalla, Chairman 
 Fenton E. Jenkins, Vice Chairman  

 Lon Johnston  

 Ron Scott 
 

  Others Absent: Fred Small, Mayor 
 
      Others Present: Jerry Speegle – Board Attorney – arrived at 5:09 pm  

 Rob McElroy – General Manager 

 Teresa Logiotatos – Finance Manager 
 Rebecca Williamson – Accounting Assistant 

 Lori Scharles – Executive Assistant 
 Tim Patton – Volkert & Associates 

  Melinda Immel – Volkert & Associates 

 Ray Moore - HMR 
 

 Others Absent:  Danny Lyndall – Operations Manager 

  Deloris Brown – Human Resources Manager 
 Drew Klumpp – Administrative Services Manager 

 
III. Pledge of Allegiance 

The Chairman led the Board and meeting attendees in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 

IV. Approval of Minutes        

a. Utilities Board Minutes from August 31, 2011: 
The Chairman inquired if there were any corrections noted for the submitted Minutes from the August 31, 2011, 

Utilities Board meeting.  
   

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to approve the submitted Minutes for August 31, 2011; 

Seconded by Fenton Jenkins. 
AYE: JOHNSTON, JENKINS, SCOTT, SEGALLA       ABSENT: SMALL                 ABSTAIN:    

MOTION CARRIED 

  
V. Old Business 

A. Items in Abeyance 

1.  Gas Franchise Agreement – No current information was reported. 

2.  Spanish Fort Sewer Franchise issues – No updated information was reported. 157
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VI. New Business 

A.  Election of Utility Board Officers 
 

 Chairman Segalla called for nominations for officers for the Utilities Board of the City of Daphne. 
 

MOTION BY Ron Scott to nominate Robert Segalla for the position of Chairman of the Board for the 
Utilities Board of the City of Daphne.  
AYE:  JENKINS, JOHNSTON, SCOTT  ABSENT: SMALL             ABSTAIN:  SEGALLA  

 MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Ron Scott to nominate Fenton Jenkins for the position of Vice Chairman of the Board for the 
Utilities Board of the City of Daphne.  

AYE: JOHNSTON, SCOTT, SEGALLA    ABSENT: SMALL             ABSTAIN: JENKINS   MOTION 
CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY Chairman Segalla to nominate Ron Scott for the position of Secretary/Treasurer of the Board 
for the Utilities Board of the City of Daphne.  
AYE:  JENKINS, JOHNSTON, SEGALLA      ABSENT: SMALL     ABSTAIN: SCOTT   

 MOTION CARRIED 

 
 

VII. BOARD ATTORNEY’S REPORT 

 Delayed for Mr. Speegle’s arrival. 
 

VIII. FINANCIAL REPORT 

 Rebecca Williamson had nothing further to add to the financial report and answered questions from the Board.  

Chairman Segalla commented on the favorable ratio of salaries to gross revenue and Ron Scott gave positive 
remarks relating to the Utilities’ current liabilities and assets beneficial position.  Lon Johnston inquired about the 

budget book and gave comments relative to source and use of funds and cashflow shortfall probability.  He 
concluded stressing to the Board that it is essential to spend more time with this upcoming budget proposal than 

with previous years’ budgets. 
 

VII.   BOARD ATTORNEY’S REPORT 

 Mr. Speegle had nothing further to add to his report. 
 

  
IX. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 

a. GM Report 
Rob McElroy updated the Board on the Bay Front restrooms that are ready to be put into service but that liability 

insurance needs to be established prior to use.  Mr. Speegle advised that after speaking with City Attorney Jay 

Ross, Mr. Speegle will draft a short lease agreement. 

Operations Report 
Jim Caudle filled in for Danny Lyndall but had nothing further to add to the Operations report.   
 

Chairman Segalla requested notification of any suggestions being deposited into the suggestion box rather than 
simply notifying that the suggestion box had been checked. 

 
Melinda Immel of Volkert & Associates had nothing further to add to his report. 

   

Ray Moore from HMR updated the Board on the final issues associated with the Highway 64 South Sewer project 
and also informed the Board of the Bidding and Construction of the Well Road project.   

 
X. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  –  None. 

 

XI. BOARD ACTION –  Previously addressed under New Business. 
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XII. BOARD COMMENTS – None. 

 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT – 

 

MOTION BY Lon Johnston to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Ron Scott. 
AYE: JENKINS, JOHNSTON, SEGALLA, SCOTT        ABSENT:  SMALL                  ABSTAIN:        

 MOTION CARRIED 

 
The meeting adjourned at 5:26 pm.  
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______________________________________________________ 

 

LEASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF DAPHNE  

AND THE UTILITIES BOARD OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE  

FOR PORTABLE BATHROOM TRAILER AT BAY FRONT PARK 

______________________________________________________ 

 

 AGREEMENT 

 

 THIS AGREEMENT dated this ____ day of _______________, 201__ by and between 

The Utilities Board of the City of Daphne (“Daphne Utilities” or “Lessor”) and the City of 

Daphne, Alabama, (“Lessee”). 

 W I T N E S S E T H: 
 

 ARTICLE ONE 

 Leased Property 

 1.1 Daphne Utilities hereby agrees to lease to Lessee and Lessee hereby rents from 

Daphne Utilities its Portable Bathroom Trailer (hereinafter the “Equipment”) in exchange for 

ONE HUNDRED DOLLARS and NO CENTS ($100.00) per year and all consideration as stated 

in this Agreement.  The Equipment shall be located on the South side of the parking lot of Bay 

Front Park. 

 1.2 The Portable Bathroom Trailer subject to this lease is more particularly described 

as approximately 120 square foot trailer manufactured by Diamond Builders, Inc. in 2011.  The 

manufacturer’s identification number is DBI 4769. 

 ARTICLE TWO 

 Leasing Term 

2.1 The term of this Agreement shall begin on the _____ day of _________, 201 _ 

and run for ten (10) years.  Should the Equipment be returned sooner than the term of the lease, 

the rent owed by Lessee will be prorated.  
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ARTICLE THREE 

 Compliance with Requirements 

 3.1 Lessee will promptly procure, maintain and comply with all permits, licenses, 

certifications and other authorizations required for the use and maintenance of the Equipment for 

the lawful operation thereof.  Daphne Utilities will join in the application for any permit or 

authorization with respect to any legal requirements if such joinder is necessary and requested by 

Lessee in writing. 

 ARTICLE FOUR 

 Condition, Alterations and Additions 

 4.1 Condition.  Daphne Utilities leases the Equipment in “as is” condition.  Lessee is 

responsible for the cost to repair, replace, clean or otherwise restore the Equipment to its pre-

existing condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted.  If, upon inspection during the lease term of 

Daphne Utilities the Equipment is not being well maintained (as determined in Daphne Utilities’ 

sole discretion), Daphne Utilities may terminate this agreement, take possession of the 

Equipment and will return a pro rata portion of paid rent for the unused term. 

 4.2 Alterations and Addition.  Lessee may not make additions, improvements or 

alterations of the Equipment without written consent from Daphne Utilities. 

 4.3 Removal During Times of Peril.  In the event of impending or existing peril 

(including, but not limited to, hurricane, tornados, flooding, other natural disasters, riots or other 

dangerous circumstances), if, in Daphne Utilities’ estimation, the Equipment is threatened by the 

impending or existing peril, Daphne Utilities and the Lessee agree that, without notice, Daphne 

Utilities may remove the Equipment and take full possession of the Equipment.  Daphne Utilities 

agrees to be responsible for the cost of removal and transportation of the Equipment.  When, in 

Daphne Utilities’ estimation, the peril has abated, Daphne Utilities will return the Equipment and 

Daphne Utilities will be responsible for the cost of reinstallation of the Equipment. 
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 ARTICLE FIVE 

 Insurance 

 5.1 Insurance.  Lessee agrees to purchase casualty and liability insurance that covers 

the Equipment.  Lessee further agrees that Daphne Utilities has sole discretion to determine the 

sufficiency of the insurance Lessee purchases to satisfy this requirement of this Agreement.  At a 

minimum, Lessee agrees to provide casualty insurance coverage in the minimum amount of 

$25,000 and liability insurance coverage in the minimum amount of $1,000,000. 

 5.2 Additional Insured.  Lessee agrees that Daphne Utilities will be named as an 

additional insured on any and all insurance policies covering the Equipment. 

 5.3 Assignment.  Lessee hereby assigns to Daphne Utilities any award or payment on 

account of any damage, theft, destruction, or other which is payable to Lessee in connection with 

the Equipment.  Lessee agrees that this Agreement shall control the rights of Daphne Utilities 

and Lessee in any such award, and any contrary provision of any present or future laws is hereby 

waived. 

ARTICLE SIX 

Notice 

 6.1 If there is any damage to or destruction of the Equipment, Lessee will promptly 

give notice thereof to Daphne Utilities, describing the nature and extent thereof. 

 ARTICLE SEVEN 

 Use of the Equipment 

 7.1 Lessee’s Use.  Lessee may use the Equipment for any legally permissible use.  

Lessee agrees to be responsible for the cost of any and all utilities required for use of the 

Equipment. 

 7.2 Daphne Utilities’ Use.  Daphne Utilities specifically reserves the right to use the 

Equipment for the purposes of advertising.  Such advertising includes, but is not limited to, the 
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placement of signage in or on the Equipment. 

ARTICLE EIGHT 

 No Warranties 

 8.1 Daphne Utilities makes no warranties, express or implied, regarding the 

condition, fitness, safety or other state or use of the Equipment.   

 Lessee, for itself, its agents, its officers, its Employees, its affiliates and all others waives 

each and every warranty, whether express or implied, regarding the fitness, condition, safety or 

other state or use of the Equipment. 

ARTICLE NINE 

Indemnity and Release 

 9.1 Release.  Lessee agrees to release and hold harmless Daphne Utilities, its officers, 

directors, managers, employees, successors, assigns, agents and other representatives and 

affiliates, for any damage or injury arising out of the transportation, any usage, maintenance, 

storage or other use of the Equipment during the Leasing Term or otherwise arising from the 

Lessee’s use or possession of the Equipment.  Lessee specifically acknowledges that this 

provision survives termination of this Agreement.  

 9.2 Indemnity.  Lessee agrees to indemnify Daphne Utilities for any claims, suits, 

complaints, grievances or other causes brought against Daphne Utilities for any damage or injury 

sustained arising out of the transportation, usage, maintenance, storage or other use of the 

Equipment during the Leasing Term or otherwise arising from the Lessee’s use or possession of 

the Equipment.  Lessee acknowledges that such indemnity includes any awards, settlements, fees, 

costs, expenses, attorney’s fees or other expenses incurred by Daphne Utilities in the settling, 

defending, handling, addressing or otherwise managing of any such claim.  Lessee also 

specifically acknowledges that this provision survives the termination of this Agreement. 
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 ARTICLE TEN 

 Assignment 

 10.1 Lessee may not assign this Agreement without the express written consent of 

Daphne Utilities.  

ARTICLE ELEVEN 

 Amendment 

 11.1 This Agreement may not be amended, modified, or terminated, nor may any 

obligation hereunder be waived orally, and no such amendment, modification, termination or 

waiver shall be effective for any purpose unless it is in writing, signed by the party against whom 

enforcement thereof is sought. 

 ARTICLE TWELVE 

 Miscellaneous 

 12.1 Severability.  If any provision of this Agreement or any application thereof shall 

be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement and any other application of such 

provision shall not be affected thereby. 

 12.2 Binding Effect.  This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of 

and be enforceable by the successors and assigns of the parties hereto and shall survive 

termination of this Agreement. 

 12.3 Captions.  The Article and the Section headings are for convenience of reference 

only and shall not limit or otherwise affect the meaning hereof. 

 12.4 Governing Law.  The parties agree that this Agreement is executed in Alabama.  

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the state of 

Alabama. 

 12.5  Venue.  The parties agree that for the enforcement, collection or other legal action, 

associated with this Agreement, the proper venue will be the State and Federal courts whose 
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jurisdiction includes Baldwin County, Alabama. 

 12.6   Relationship of Parties.  Daphne Utilities and Lessee shall not be considered or 

deemed to be joint venturers or partners and neither shall have the power to bind or obligate the 

other except as set forth herein. 

 12.7  Authority.  The Lessee affirmatively represents that it has full and proper authority 

to execute this Agreement. 

 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first 

written above. 

 

    THE UTILITIES BOARD OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE 

 

  

 

    BY:______________________________________ 

     

 

    AS ITS:___________________________________ 

     

 

    THE CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA 

    An Alabama Municipal Corporation  

 

 

    BY: ____________________________________ 

     

    AS ITS: MAYOR 

 

 

 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

_________________________ 

DAVID COHEN, MMC 

CITY CLERK 
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ORDINANCE NO. 2011 - 70 
 

Ordinance to Rezone Property Located East Side of Alabama Highway 181, South of Austin 

Road , North of Dick Higbee Road(34.48  Acres) 

Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity, Lot 1, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two, Part C   (A) 

 
 

 WHEREAS, the owners of certain real property within the City of Daphne, Alabama, have 

requested that said property be rezoned from R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential District and R-2 

Medium Density Single Family Residential District, to a R-3, High Density Multi-Family Residential 

District, to said property is located East Side of Alabama Highway 181, South of Austin Road, North of 

Dick Higbee Road being more particularly described as follows:  

 

Legal Description: 

 
BEING ALL OF LOT 10 AND A PORTION OF LOTS 6, 7, 8, 9, 11, 12, 13, 14, 22, 23, AND 24 

SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, AS 

RECORDED IN MISCELLANEOUS BOOK 1, PAGES 290 AND 291 OF THE PROBATE 

COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, BEING MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED 

AS FOLLOWS:  BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 31, DUNMORE, 

PHASE ONE, AS PER PLAT RECORDED ON SLIDE NOS. 2414-A AND 2414-B OF THE 

PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, ALABAMA; THENCE ALONG THE 

SOUTH BOUNDARY OF SAID DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN AS FOLLOWS: N 00° 39' 23" 

E 188.58 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 14.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 625.34 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 167.00 

FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 2.80 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 217.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 0.95 FEET, S 89° 

20' 37" E 347.0 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 6.40 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 167.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 

135.00 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN S 00° 02' 10" E 490.18 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE 

RUN N 89° 57' 50" E 382.13 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING A 

CENTRAL ANGLE OF 19° 56' 52" AND A RADIUS OF 250.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE 

ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN EASTWARDLY A DISTANCE OF 87.04 FEET TO THE P.R.C. 

OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 19° 56' 52" AND A RADIUS 

OF 250.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN EASTWARDLY A 

DISTANCE OF 87.04 FEET TO THE P.T. OF SAID CURVE; THENCE RUN N 89° 57' 50" E 

605.48 FEET TO POINT; THENCE RUN N 00° 02' 10" W 158.05 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A 

CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 30° 46' 34" AND A RADIUS OF 

125.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN NORTHWARDLY A 

DISTANCE OF 67.14 FEET TO THE P.R.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A 

CENTRAL ANGLE OF 31° 28' 07" AND A RADIUS OF 125.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE 

ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN NORTHWARDLY A DISTANCE OF 68.65 FEET TO A POINT 

ON THE AFOREMENTIONED SOUTH BOUNDARY OF DUNMORE, PHASE ONE; THENCE 

ALONG SAID SOUTH BOUNDARY OF DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN AS FOLLOWS: S 89° 

20' 37" E 797.82 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 10.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 

200.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 140.00 FEET, S 85° 31' 51" E 109.46 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE 

RUN S 11° 12' 24" E 119.11 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A 

CENTRAL ANGLE OF 12° 01' 52" AND A RADIUS OF 275.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE 

ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN SOUTHWARDLY 57.75 FEET TO THE P.T. OF SAID CURVE; 

THENCE RUN S 00° 40' 28" W 143.11 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT 

HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 76° 41' 31" AND A RADIUS OF 175.00 FEET; THENCE 

ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN SOUTHWESTWARDLY 234.24 FEET TO THE 

P.C.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 17° 02' 37" AND A 

RADIUS OF 150.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN 

WESTWARDLY 44.62 FEET TO THE P.C.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A 

CENTRAL ANGLE OF 07° 26' 11" AND A RADIUS OF 350.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE 

ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN WESTWARDLY 45.43 FEET TO THE P.R.C. OF A CURVE TO 

THE LEFT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 11° 52' 57" AND A RADIUS OF 350.00 FEET; 

THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN WESTWARDLY 72.59 FEET TO THE 

P.T. OF SAID CURVE; THENCE RUN S 89° 57' 50" W 27.96 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE 

RUN S 00° 02' 10" E 175.00 FEET TO A POINT ON THE NORTH BOUNDARY OF LOT 19 

SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, AS 

RECORDED IN MISCELLANEOUS BOOK 1, PAGES 290 AND 291 OF THE PROBATE 

COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY; THENCE ALONG SAID NORTH BOUNDARY 

OF LOT 19 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND  
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FARMS AND THE NORTH BOUNDARY OF LOTS 20 AND 21 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, 

T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON SAID PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, RUN S 89° 57' 50" W 1520.48 

FEET TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 22 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS 

SHOWN ON SAID PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS; THENCE ALONG THE EAST BOUNDARY 

OF SAID LOT 22 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON SAID PLAT OF 

HIGHLAND FARMS, RUN S 00° 39' 55" W 30.00 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN S 89° 57' 

50" W 1472.45 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.  CONTAINING 34.4817 ACRES. 

 

 WHEREAS, the Planning Commission of the City of Daphne on August 25, 2011 has considered 

said request and set forth an affirmative recommendation to the City Council of the City of Daphne that said 

property  be rezoned; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, after proper publication, a public hearing was held by the City Council on Monday, 

October 17, 2011 concerning the requested rezoning. 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

DAPHNE, ALABAMA, that said property described above is hereby rezoned from R-1, Low Density 

Single Family Residential District and R-2 Medium Density Single Family Residential District, to a R-3, 

High Density Multi-Family Residential District, and that the zoning ordinance and zoning map be amended 

to reflect the said zoning change. 

 

 

 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA, 

THIS   _____ day of _______________, 2011. 

         

 

        _____________________________ 

        Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 

                                        

 

        _____________________________ 

        Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 

___________________________ 

David L. Cohen  

City Clerk, MMC 
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ORDINANCE NO. 2011 - 71 

 

Ordinance to Rezone Property Located East Side of Alabama Highway 181, South of 

Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Road (11.84 Acres) 

Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity, Lot 2, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two Part C  (B) 

 
 

 WHEREAS, the owners of certain real property within the City of Daphne, Alabama, 

have requested that said property be rezoned from R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential 

District to R-2 Medium Density Single Family Residential District said property is located East 

Side of Alabama Highway 181, South of Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Road, being more 

particularly described as follows:  
 

Legal Description: 

 
BEING A PORTION OF LOTS 5, 11, AND 12, SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN 

ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, AS RECORDED IN MISCELLANEOUS BOOK 1, PAGES 290 

AND 291 OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, BEING MORE 

PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:  COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER 

OF LOT 31, DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, AS PER PLAT RECORDED ON SLIDE NOS. 2414-A AND 

2414-B OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, ALABAMA; THENCE 

ALONG THE SOUTH BOUNDARY OF SAID DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN AS FOLLOWS: N 

00° 39' 23" E 188.58 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 14.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 625.34 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" 

E 167.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 2.80 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 217.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 0.95 FEET, 

S 89° 20' 37" E 347.0 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 6.40 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 167.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" 

W 135.00 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING OF THE PROPERTY HEREIN DESCRIBED; 

THENCE CONTINUING ALONG SAID SOUTH BOUNDARY OF DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN 

AS FOLLOWS: S 89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 12.98 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 500.00 

FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 42.90 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 250.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 200.00 FEET, S 

89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 15.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 25.00 FEET TO A POINT 

ON THE ARC OF A 125.00 FOOT CURVE HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 31° 28' 07"  AND 

BEING CONCAVE EASTWARDLY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN 

SOUTHWARDLY 68.65 FEET TO THE P.R.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT HAVING A 

CENTRAL ANGLE OF 30° 46' 34" AND A RADIUS OF 125.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC 

OF SAID CURVE, RUN SOUTHWARDLY 67.14 FEET TO THE P.T. OF SAID CURVE; THENCE 

RUN S 00° 02' 10" E 158.05 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN S 89° 57' 50" W 605.48 FEET TO 

THE P.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 19° 56' 52" AND A 

RADIUS OF 250.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN WESTWARDLY 

A DISTANCE OF 72.59 FEET TO THE P.R.C. OF A CURVE TO THE RIGHT; THENCE ALONG 

THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN WESTWARDLY A DISTANCE OF 87.04 FEET TO THE P.T. 

OF SAID CURVE; THENCE RUN S 89° 57' 50" W 382.13 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN N 

00° 02' 10" W 490.18 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.  CONTAINING 11.8461 ACRES. 

 

 

 WHEREAS, the Planning Commission of the City of Daphne on August 25, 2011 has 

considered said request and set forth an affirmative recommendation to the City Council of the City 

of Daphne that said property  be rezoned; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, after proper publication, a public hearing was held by the City Council on 

Monday, October 17, 2011 concerning the requested rezoning. 
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 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY 

OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA, that said property described above is hereby rezoned from R-1, Low 

Density Single Family Residential District, to a R-2 Medium Density Single Family Residential 

District, and that the zoning ordinance and zoning map be amended to reflect the said zoning 

change. 

 

 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE, 

ALABAMA, THIS   _____ day of _______________, 2011. 

         

 

        _____________________________ 

        Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 

                                        

        _____________________________ 

        Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
 

ATTEST: 
 

___________________________ 

David L. Cohen  

City Clerk, MMC 
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ORDINANCE NO. 2011 - 72 

 

Ordinance to Rezone Property Located East Side of Alabama Highway 181, South of 

Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Road (3.77 Acres) 

Hearthstone Multi-Asset Entity, Lot 3, Dunmore Subdivision, Phase Two, Part C   (C) 

 
 

 WHEREAS, the owners of certain real property within the City of Daphne, Alabama, have 

requested that said property be rezoned from R-1, Low Density Single Family Residential District to  R-4 

High Density Single Family Residential District to said property is located East Side of Alabama Highway 

181, South of Austin Road, North of Dick Higbee Road being more particularly described as follows:  

 

Legal Description: 

 
BEING A PORTION OF LOTS 13 AND 14 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON 

PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, AS RECORDED IN MISCELLANEOUS BOOK 1, PAGES 290 

AND 291 OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, BEING MORE 

PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:  COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER 

OF LOT 31, DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, AS PER PLAT RECORDED ON SLIDE NOS. 2414-A AND 

2414-B OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF BALDWIN COUNTY, ALABAMA; THENCE 

ALONG THE SOUTH BOUNDARY OF SAID DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN AS FOLLOWS: N 

00° 39' 23" E 188.58 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 14.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 625.34 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" 

E 167.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 2.80 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 217.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 0.95 FEET, 

S 89° 20' 37" E 347.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 6.40 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 167.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" 

W 135.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 12.98 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 500.00 

FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 42.90 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 250.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 200.00 FEET, S 

89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, S 00° 39' 23" W 15.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 822.82 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" 

E 10.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 200.00 FEET, N 00° 39' 23" E 200.00 FEET, S 89° 20' 37" E 140.00 

FEET, S 85° 31' 51" E 109.46 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING OF THE PROPERTY 

HEREIN DESCRIBED; THENCE CONTINUING S 85° 31' 51" E ALONG SAID SOUTH 

BOUNDARY OF DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN A DISTANCE OF 116.12 FEET TO A POINT; 

THENCE CONTINUING ALONG SAID SOUTH BOUNDARY OF DUNMORE, PHASE ONE, RUN 

S 89° 20' 37" E 75.00 FEET TO A POINT ON THE WEST BOUNDARY OF LOT 15 SITUATED IN 

SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, AS RECORDED IN 

MISCELLANEOUS BOOK 1, PAGES 290 AND 291 OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF 

BALDWIN COUNTY; THENCE ALONG SAID WEST BOUNDARY OF LOT 15 SITUATED IN 

SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS, RUN S 00° 40' 28" W 

683.58 FEET TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 19 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, 

AS SHOWN ON SAID PLAT OF HIGHLAND FARMS; THENCE ALONG THE NORTH 

BOUNDARY OF LOT 19 SITUATED IN SECTION 35, T5S-R2E, AS SHOWN ON PLAT OF 

HIGHLAND FARMS, RUN S 89° 57' 50" W 482.01 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN N 00° 02' 

10" W 175.00 FEET TO A POINT; THENCE RUN N 89° 57' 50" E 27.96 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A 

CURVEY TO THE RIGHT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 11° 52' 57" AND A RADIUS OF 

350.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN EASTWARDLY 72.59 FEET 

TO THE P.R.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 07° 26' 11" AND 

A RADIUS OF 350.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN 

EASTWARDLY 45.43 FEET TO THE P.C.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING A CENTRAL 

ANGLE OF 17° 02' 37" AND A RADIUS OF 150.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF SAID 

CURVE, RUN EASTWARDLY 44.62 FEET TO THE P.C.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT HAVING 

A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 76° 41' 31" AND A RADIUS OF 175.00 FEET; THENCE ALONG THE 

ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN NORTHEASTWARDLY 234.24 FEET TO THE P.T. OF SAID 

CURVE; THENCE RUN N 00° 40' 28" E 143.11 FEET TO THE P.C. OF A CURVE TO THE LEFT 

HAVING A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 12° 01' 52" AND A RADIUS OF 275.00 FEET; THENCE 

ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE, RUN NORTHWARDLY 57.75 FEET TO THE P.T. OF SAID 

CURVE; THENCE RUN N 11° 12' 24" W 119.11 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.  

CONTAINING 3.7791 ACRES. 
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WHEREAS, the Planning Commission of the City of Daphne on August 25, 2011 has considered said 

request and set forth an affirmative recommendation to the City Council of the City of Daphne that said 

property  be rezoned; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, after proper publication, a public hearing was held by the City Council on Monday, 

October 17, 2011 concerning the requested rezoning. 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

DAPHNE, ALABAMA, that said property described above is hereby rezoned from R-1, Low Density 

Single Family Residential District, to  R-4 High Density Single Family Residential District, and that the 

zoning ordinance and zoning map be amended to reflect the said zoning change. 

 

 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA, 

THIS   _____ day of _______________, 2011. 

         

 

        _____________________________ 

        Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 

                                        

        _____________________________ 

        Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
 

ATTEST: 
 

___________________________ 

David L. Cohen  

City Clerk, MMC 
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CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA 

ORDINANCE NO.  2011-73 
 

 
 

Zoning District Map 

Revision to Appendix H of the City of Daphne  

Land Use and Development Ordinance 
 
 

WHEREAS, the Planning Commission of the City of Daphne, Alabama at their 
regular meeting held on August 25, 2011 , favorably recommended to the City Council of 
the City of Daphne certain amendments to the Zoning District Map approved and adopted 
by the Daphne Land Use and Development Ordinance No. 2002-22, referenced in 
Appendix H AExhibit A@ thereof and amended by Ordinance No. 2003-06, Ordinance No. 
2005-11, Ordinance No. 2005-42, Ordinance No. 2006-24, Ordinance No. 2006-73, 
Ordinance No. 2007-15, Ordinance, 2007-48, Ordinance 2008-56, Ordinance 2009-19, 
Ordinance 2009-60, Ordinance 2010-66, 2011-20; and 
 

WHEREAS, said amendments are necessary due to various rezoning and 
annexation requests which have been approved since the adoption of Ordinance 2002-22, 
Ordinance 2003-06, Ordinance  2005-11, Ordinance 2005-42, Ordinance 2006-24, 
Ordinance 2006-73, Ordinance 2007-15, Ordinance 2007-48, Ordinance 2008-56, 
Ordinance 2009-19 and Ordinance 2009-60, 2010-66, 2011-20; and 
 

WHEREAS, due notice of said proposed zoning map amendments has been 
provided to the public as required by law through publication and open display at the City  
of Daphne Public Library and City Hall; and 

 
WHEREAS, a public hearing regarding the proposed Zoning District Map 

amendments was held by the City Council on October 17, 2011; and 
 

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Daphne after due consideration and upon 
recommendation of the Planning Commission believe it in the best interest of the health, 
safety and welfare of the citizens of the City of Daphne to amend said Zoning District Map 
as recommended; and 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

DAPHNE, ALABAMA, as follows: 
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ORDINANCE 2011-73              

REVISION TO ZONING MAP      

PAGE   2 
___________________________ 
 

SECTION I: ZONING DISTRICT MAP 

 
The Zoning District Map referenced hereto as Exhibit AA@ shall be the official zoning 

map of the City of Daphne, Alabama and shall be further designated in Appendix H of 
Exhibit AA@ of the City of Daphne Land Use and Development Ordinance, as set forth in 
Ordinance No. 2002-22 and its amendments. 
 

SECTION II: REPEALER 

 
Ordinances Nos. 2002-22, Appendix H AExhibit A@, 2003-06, 2005-11, 2005-42, 

2006-24, 2006-73,  2007-15, 2007-48, 2008-56, 2009-19, 2009-60 and 2010-66 are 
specifically repealed and any Ordinance(s), parts of Ordinance(s) or Resolution(s) 
conflicting with the provisions of this Ordinance are hereby repealed insofar as they 
conflict. 
 

SECTION III: EFFECTIVE DATE 

 
This Ordinance shall take effect and be in force from and after the date of its 

approval by the City of Daphne City Council and publication as required by law. 
 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE, 

ALABAMA ON THE  ____  DAY OF                    , 2011. 

 

 

______________________________ 

CATHY S. BARNETTE,  

COUNCIL PRESIDENT 

 
                     

_____________________ 
BAILEY YELDING, JR.,  

MAYOR 

 
ATTEST: 

________________________ 

DAVID L. COHEN,  

CITY CLERK, MMC 
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ORDINANCE 2011-75  
 

Feasibility Study: Transfer Station - Garbage 
 
 
WHEREAS, the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget is being considered by the City Council; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, prior to the adoption of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget, the City Council 
has determined that certain appropriations are required and should be approved 
and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget; and 
 
WHEREAS, the feasibility study for a Transfer Station at Public Works will provide 
the needed information to evaluate if constructing a transfer station would be cost 
effective. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Daphne, 
Alabama, that funds in the amount of $11,500 are hereby appropriated and made a 
part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget for the Feasibility Study for the Transfer Station. 
 
APPROVED AND ADOPTED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of 
Daphne, Alabama, this   ____     day of  ________________    , 2011. 
 
         
                                                                      ________________________________ 

 Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 
                           

 
_________________________________ 

                                                                       Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
       
 
ATTEST: 
 
___________________________ 
David L. Cohen, City Clerk, MMC 
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ORDINANCE 2011-76  
 
 

Justice Center Roof Repairs Appropriation 
 
 
WHEREAS, the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget is being considered by the City Council; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, prior to the adoption of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget, the City Council 
has determined that certain appropriations are required and should be approved 
and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Justice Center has had several issues with the roof leaking during 
rain storms, and 
 
WHEREAS, certain improvements and repairs are needed at the Justice Center to 
maintain and protect the building. 
 
WHEREAS, this project has been bid: Bid document # 2011-BB-PD/Justice Center 
Re-Roof Project, and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Daphne, 
Alabama, that funds in the amount of $590,000 from the General Fund are hereby 
appropriated and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget for the repair and 
maintenance of the Justice Center Roof . 
 
APPROVED AND ADOPTED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of 
Daphne, Alabama, this   ____     day of  ________________    , 2011. 
 
         
                                                                      ________________________________ 

    Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 
                           

 
_________________________________ 

                                                                       Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
       
 
ATTEST: 
 
___________________________ 
David L. Cohen, City Clerk MMC 
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ORDINANCE 2011-77  
 
 

PW Crew Cab Trucks 
 
 

 
WHEREAS, the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget is being considered by the City Council; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, prior to the adoption of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget, the City Council 
has determined that certain appropriations are required and should be approved 
and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget; and 
 
WHEREAS, certain truck replacements are needed for Public Works daily 
operations.                . 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Daphne, 
Alabama, that funds in the amount of $44,424 from the General Fund are hereby 
appropriated and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget for two (2) PW Super 
Crew Cab Trucks.   
 
APPROVED AND ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
DAPHNE, ALABAMA, THIS               day of                      , 2011. 
 

                                                                                                                                                    
_________________________________ 

                                                                      Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 
     

_________________________________ 
                                                                       Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
          
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
___________________________ 
David L. Cohen, City Clerk MMC 
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ORDINANCE 2011-78  
 
 

Fuel Management System Appropriation 
 
 
WHEREAS, the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget is being considered by the City Council; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, prior to the adoption of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget, the City Council 
has determined that certain appropriations are required and should be approved 
and made a part of the Fiscal Year 2012 budget; and 
 
WHEREAS, this equipment has been bid: Bid document # 2011-AA-Fuel 
Management System, and 
 
WHEREAS, the current Fuel Management System needs to be updated to stay 
current with technology, and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Daphne, 
Alabama, that funds in the amount of $31,994.40 (System -$29,984.40 + Maintenance- 

$2,010) from the General Fund are hereby appropriated and made a part of the 
Fiscal Year 2012 budget for the repair and maintenance of the Fuel Management 
System Roof Roof. 
 
APPROVED AND ADOPTED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of 
Daphne, Alabama, this   ____     day of  ________________    , 2011. 
 
         
                                                                      ________________________________ 

 Cathy S. Barnette, Council President 
                           

 
_________________________________ 

                                                                       Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
       
 
ATTEST: 
 
___________________________ 
David L. Cohen, City Clerk, MMC 
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CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA 

ORDINANCE 2011-79 

 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO ANNEX AUDUBON PARK APARTMENTS, PHASE ONE, INTO 

THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF DAPHNE 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

WHEREAS, the owners of the property described in Section I of this Ordinance have 

signed and filed a written petition with the City Clerk of the City of Daphne, Alabama, 

requesting that such property be annexed to the corporate limits of the City of Daphne, 

Alabama; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, all of such property is located and contained within an area contiguous to 

the corporate limits of the City of Daphne, Alabama and does not lie within the corporate limits 

or police jurisdiction of any other municipality; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, said petition contains an accurate description of the property or territory 

proposed to be annexed together with a map of said property showing its relationship to the 

corporate limits of the City of Daphne; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, the Planning Commission of the City of Daphne, Alabama, at its 

regularly scheduled meeting of June 23, 2011, forwarded a unanimous favorable 

recommendation to the City Council of the City of Daphne, Alabama for annexation of the 

areas shown in Exhibit “A” with said property being zoned as a R-4, High Density Multi-

Family Residential, District; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, after proper publication, a public hearing was held by the City Council on 

August 1, 2011, concerning the petition for annexation; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Daphne determined it is in the public 

interest that said real property be annexed into the City of Daphne, Alabama and that all legal 

requirements for annexing said real property have been met pursuant to Sections 11-42-20 

through 11-42-24, Code of Alabama (1975).  

 

 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE 

CITY OF DAPHNE, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

 

 SECTION I:  ANNEXATION 

 

 The boundary lines of the City of Daphne, Alabama, be, and the same are hereby altered 

or rearranged as to include all of the territory heretofore encompassed by the corporate limits of 

the City of Daphne, Alabama and in addition thereto the following described territory, to-wit: 
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 ORDINANCE 2011-79      ANNEXATION AUDUBON HOLDING, LLC             PAGE  2 

 

Name: Audubon Park Apartments, Phase One 

 

Legal Description: LOT 2, FINAL PLAT (REVISED), AUDUBON 

PARK SUBDIVISION, RESUBDIVISION OF LOT 2, 

AS PER PLAT RECORDED ON SLIDE NO. 2364-F 

OF THE PROBATE COURT RECORDS OF 

BALDWIN COUNTY, ALABAMA.  

 

SECTION II:  PUBLICATION 

 

 This ordinance shall be published as provided by law, and a certified copy of the same 

shall be filed with the Probate Court of Baldwin County, Alabama. 

 

SECTION III: SEVERABILITY 

 

 The provisions of this Ordinance are severable.  If any section, subsection, sentence, 

clause, phrase, or portion of this Ordinance is for any reason held invalid or unconstitutional by 

any court of competent jurisdiction, such portion shall be deemed a separate, distinct, and 

independent provision and such holding shall not affect the validity of the remaining portions 

thereof. 

 

SECTION IV: EFFECTIVE DATE 

 

This Ordinance shall become effective immediately and be in full force after final 

passage and publication as required by law. 

 

APPROVED AND ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

DAPHNE, ALABAMA ON THIS THE ____ DAY OF ____________, 2011. 

 

 

       _______________________________ 

       CATHY S. BARNETTE,  

COUNCIL PRESIDENT 

        

 

 

       _______________________________ 

       BAILEY YELDING, JR., 

       MAYOR 

        

ATTEST: 

 

__________________________ 

DAVID COHEN 

CITY CLERK, MMC 

194



195



196



 

ORDINANCE 2011-80 

 

 

 AN ORDINANCE RESCINDING HIRING FREEZE ENACTED DECEMBER 20, 2010 

 

 

WHEREAS,  Ordinance 2010-71 imposed a hiring freeze whereby approval by the City 
Council is required in order to advertise and fill positions vacated; and 
  
WHEREAS, the City Council has reviewed and considered such approval process; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that the Mayor should be given the authority 
to evaluate the personnel requirements within the several city departments to include, but 
not be limited to, the advertising and filling of budgeted vacated positions in order to 
maintain basic operating requirements. 
 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Daphne, 
Alabama, that: 
 
     1)  The hiring freeze imposed by Ordinance 2010-71 is hereby rescinded; AND 
 

2) The Mayor is hereby authorized to advertise and fill budgeted vacated positions in 
order to maintain basic operating requirements of the City; AND 

 
3) Such authority is not intended to include new positions, but only to maintain staffing 

levels as authorized by the budget. AND 
 

4) Any and all new positions not included in the budget shall be filled only upon the 
express approval of the City Council. 

 
 
Approved and adopted on this the ______ day of ___________, 2011. 
 
 
      ___________________________________ 
      Cathy Barnette, Council President 
 
       
      ____________________________________ 
      Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
       
ATTEST: 
 
                            ________ ____  
David L. Cohen, City Clerk, MMC 
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ORDINANCE 2011-81 

 

 AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE FISCAL YEAR 2012 BUDGET 

 

WHEREAS,  the Mayor of the City of Daphne has submitted to the City Council a budget 
for Fiscal Year 2012 which begins October 1, 2011 and ends September 30, 2012; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council has reviewed and considered such proposed budget; and 
 
WHEREAS,  the City Council believes that the proposed budget is a viable spending plan 
for the City during the next fiscal year; and 
 
WHEREAS,  the City’s procedures require the adoption of the budget by Ordinance; and 
 
WHEREAS,  if the amounts budgeted for departmental operating items or purposes are 
not required to be utilized for such items or purposes, then these amounts may be 
expended for other departmental items or purposes, provided that the total amount of the 
adopted budget is not exceeded. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of 
Daphne, Alabama, that the Fiscal Year 2012 budget as attached hereto and made a part 
hereof for Fiscal Year 2012 beginning October 1, 2011 and ending September 30, 2012 is 
hereby approved.   
 
 
Approved and adopted on this the ______ day of ___________, 2011. 
 
 
 
      ___________________________________ 
      Cathy Barnette, Council President 
 
       
      ____________________________________ 
      Bailey Yelding, Jr., Mayor 
       
ATTEST: 
 
                            ________ ____  
David L. Cohen, City Clerk, MMC 
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